CHAMBER OF COMMERCE

OF THE

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

R. BRUCE JOSTEN
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT
GOVERNMENT AFFAIRS

1615 H STREET, N.W. WASHINGTON, D.C. 20062-2000 202/463-5310

February 24, 2012

Ms. Jennifer Jessup Departmental Paperwork Clearance Officer Department of Commerce 14th and Constitution Avenue, NW Room 6616 Washington, DC 20230

Re: The American Community Survey 2013 Content Changes and Internet Response Mode

Dear Ms. Jessup,

The U.S. Chamber of Commerce, the world's largest business federation representing the interests of more than three million businesses and organizations of every size, sector and region, is pleased to submit these comments regarding the proposed American Community Survey (ACS) 2013 content changes and possible Internet response options.

As you know, a wide spectrum of economic sectors in the United States -- including many U.S. Chamber members in the retail and service industry (e.g., coffee shops; dry cleaners; banks; restaurants); broadcast, print and electronic communications; housing; transportation; housing and mortgage banking; and marketing -- use data from the decennial census and the related American Community Survey.

The ACS data points are vital for monitoring trends in the economic, social, and demographic landscape at a local level. Understanding these trends allows users of the ACS data to make informed decisions regarding strategic development opportunities that strengthen our communities, provide for the efficient and effective delivery of goods and services, create jobs, and ultimately drive economic growth.

The U.S. Chamber has reviewed the questions sponsored by the Federal Communications Commission on computer and Internet usage, and strongly supports their inclusion on the 2013 ACS questionnaires. Chamber members have witnessed the growth in Internet shopping in the retail sector among individuals and businesses, and feel that analyzing these trends down to the local level can help small businesses tailor their marketing to a focused group of consumers.

Additionally, we believe that small and medium-sized business will welcome the possibility to respond to the survey online, as many have suggested that this could streamline the process of responding – and may also increase the response rate for the sample size thus eliminating costly follow-up.

The Chamber appreciates the opportunity to comment on the proposed American Community Survey 2013 content changes and possible Internet response options, and looks forward to implementing these improvements to ensure that the American Community Survey continues to bring us the type of demographic data that businesses of all sizes have come to rely on for planning and expanding.

Sincerely,

R. Bruce Josten

OFFICERS

Chairman

· L. PETER SHARPE, Toronto, ON President MICHAEL P. KERCHEVAL, New York, NY

Vice President, Eastern Division

· BRAD M. HUTENSKY, Hartford, CT Vice President, Central Division

· ELIZABETH I. HOLLAND, Chicago, IL

Vice President, Western Division

· DONALD PROVOST, Greenwood Village, CO

Vice President, Southern Division · TERRY S. BROWN, Columbia, SC

Vice President, Canadian Division

· KIM D. MCINNES, Toronto, ON

Secretary-Treasurer

· KIERAN P. QUINN, Atlanta, GA

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

O DREW ALEXANDER, Houston, TX RON A. ALTOON, CDP, Los Angeles, CA ALBERT J. AUER, Newport Beach, CA

JAMES BERSANI, Columbus, OH RALPH BIERNBAUM, Palm Beach, Ft.

J. LORNE BRAITHWAITE. Thorbill, ON EDUARDO BROSS, Mexico City, Mexico

JOHN L. BUCKSBAUM, SCSM, Chicago, IL MATTHEW BUCKSBAUM, Chicago, IL

JAMES R. BULLOCK, CSM, Campbellville, ON MARCELO B. CARVALHO, CSM, CMD, Rio de Janeiro, Brazil MARTIN J. CLEARY, Sea Girt, NJ

THOMAS J. CONNOLLY, SCLS, Deerfield, IL MICHAEL J. EDWARDS, Portland, OR MICHAEL ELLEMAN, Naples, FL MARY LOU FIALA, Jacksonville, FL

♦ KEMPER FREEMAN, JR., Believue, WA

JAAP C. GILLIS, MBA, FRICS, Amsterdam, Netherlands

MICHAEL P. GLIMCHER, Columbus, OH

ODNALD H. GRAHAM, JR., SCSM, Honolulu, HI MICHAEL J. GRAZIANO, New York, NY GORDON T. GREEBY, JR., P.E., CDP, Lake Bluff, IL ANTHONY GROSSI, Santa Monica, CA LEE T. HANLEY, Phoenix, AZ DAVID HENRY, New Hyde Park, NY

M.G. (BUDDY) HERRING, JR., Dallas, TX GAR HERRING, CDP, Dallas, TX

DAVID E. HOCKER SCSM Owenshorn KY JOSEPH C. HOESLEY, Minneapolis, MN DANIEL B. HURWITZ, Beachwood, OH ADAM W. IFSHIN, Tarrytown, NY JOHN M. INGRAM, Woburn, MA

STEPHEN R. KARP, Newton, MA JUDI A. LAPIN, Newport Beach, CA DAVID J. LARUE, Cleveland, OH

CHARLES B. LEBOVITZ, Chattanooga, TN ALEX J. LELLI, JR., Romeoville, IL DAVID P. LINDSEY, Seattle, WA

O REBECCA L. MACCARDINI, SCMD, Ann Arbor, MI

0. JAMES E. MAURIN, SCSM, Covington, LA

 MICHAEL E. McCARTY, SCLS, Indianapolis, IN JAMES C. McCLUNE, CSM, Novi, MI KENNETH A. McINTYRE, JR., Morristown, NJ

JOHN R. MORRISON, Toronto, ON O* KATHLEEN M. NELSON, Cedarhurst, NY SCOTT NELSON, Minneapolis, MN

CHRISTOPHER J. NIEHAUS, New York, NY JEREMIAH W. O'CONNOR, JR., New York, NY BRUCE D. POMEROY, Glendale, CA

PUA SECK-GUAN, Singapore GARY D. RAPPAPORT, SCMD, SCSM, SCLS, CDP, McLean, VA

JOHN H. REININGA, JR., SCSM, San Francisco, CA

VALERIE RICHARDSON, SCLS, Coppell, TX MALCOLM R. RILEY, Los Angeles, C./ JOHN T. RIORDAN, Cotuit, MA

MICHAEL V. ROBERTS, Sr., St. Louis, MO MATTHEW E. RUBEL, Topeka, KS PETER SCHWARTZ, Los Angeles, CA

MEL SEMBLER, St. Petersburg, FL SHAHRAM SHAMSAEE, Dubai, UAE JOHN D. SMITH, CSM, Atlanta, GA

RICHARD S. SOKOLOV, Youngstown, OH YAROMIR STEINER, Columbus, OH STEVEN B. TANGER, New York, NY WILLIAM TAUBMAN, Bloomfield Hills, Mi

O* RENÉ TREMBLAY, Montreal, QC

KENNETH L. TUCKER, Highland Park, IL STEVEN G. VITTORIO, Parsippany, NJ

ROBERT L. WARD, Phoenix, AZ
 IAN D. WATT, Cape Town, South Africa
 NEIL R. WOOD, Toronto, ON

 C. DAVID ZOBA, San Francisco, CA FERNANDO ZOBEL DE AYALA, Makati City, Philippines

Executive Committee

Past Chairman



International Council of Shopping Centers, Inc. 555 12th Street, NW, Suite 660, Washington, DC 20004 +1 202 626 1400- • Fax: +1 202 626 1418 • www.icsc.org

May 4, 2011

Ms. Diana Hynek Departmental Paperwork Clearance Officer U.S. Department of Commerce 1401 Constitution Ave., NW Washington, DC 20230

Submitted via electronic mail to dhynek@doc.gov

Re: File Reference Doc. 2011-5269 Comment Request: The American Community Survey

Dear Ms. Hynek,

The International Council of Shopping Centers (ICSC) welcomes the opportunity to respond to the request for comments from the U.S. Census Bureau regarding the continuation and possible enhancement of the American Community Survey (ACS).

Founded in 1957, ICSC is the global trade association of the shopping center industry. Its 55,000 members in the U.S., Canada and more than 90 other countries include shopping center owners, developers, managers, marketing specialists, investors, lenders, retailers and other professionals as well as academics and public officials. In the United States there are more than 106,000 shopping centers which employ slightly more than nine percent of the total U.S. workforce.

In the context of the ACS, ICSC represents thousands of individuals, corporations and organizations that make use of these data on a regular basis. As a representative of the industry, ICSC recognizes the importance of these data for a range of business decisions. The ACS data are absolutely vital for monitoring trends in the economic, social and demographic landscape at a local level. Understanding these trends allows users of the data to make informed decisions regarding strategic development opportunities that strengthen our communities, provide for the efficient and effective delivery of goods and services, create jobs and ultimately drive economic growth.

In the retail and commercial real estate industries, ACS data guide decisions on where to build commercial facilities and open new stores, and subsequently evaluate their performance. These are high stakes decisions with lasting consequences for the companies making them, and for the communities involved. ACS data drive the allocation of private-sector investments that determine which communities are in need of infrastructure development and how the resulting jobs will be distributed. With so much on the line, the data need to be of a quality that only full funding can sustain.

ICSC understands that the ACS is a federal survey that collects information required for federal programs. Although these data are not collected for the private sector, businesses in nearly all industries put this inimitable information to productive use and local economic development organizations use these same data in understanding its community's needs and potential. Therefore, in assessing the value of a program such as the ACS, one needs to consider the immeasurable contributions this data collection program makes to the efficient operation of both large and small companies as well as local economic development initiatives.

While, the business sector has some impressive information resources of its own, we cannot come close to replacing the quality of the short form census counts or the rich neighborhood-level detail that the ACS is now providing. Further, the private sector's internal information resources tend to be proprietary, limiting their use to those who own, or can purchase access to them. In contrast, Census data are available to all, and thus play a key role in the establishment and growth of small business.

In summary, the ACS is especially valued by businesses for their ability to provide accurate information at the neighborhood level. And it is this ability that depends on funding levels proposed by the Census Bureau. To continue the widespread benefits achieved by the businesses use of ACS data, ICSC strongly supports their continued funding.

Sincerely,

Betsy R. Laird

Senior Staff Vice President Office of Global Public Policy

The di Global Fublic Folicy

International Council of Shopping Centers

Betry hairse